
Richard P Hiskes’ book Community Without Coercion:
Getting Along in the Minimal State (University of Dela-
ware Press, Newark/Associated University Press, London,
1982; bracketed page references in the text refer to this
work) is both heartening and infuriating.  At a time when
so much scholarship is little more than internal disputa-
tions between rival sects in the textual exegesis of Mar-
xism, we find a new recruit (an assistant professor at the
University of Connecticut) explicitly declaring his ad-
herence to libertarianism as a philosophy “with which to
organize the contemporary political world” (p. 17).  More-
over, Professor Hiskes develops his thesis out of an ana-
lysis not only of the contemporary libertarian philosopher,
Robert Nozick but of two neglected historical figures, Her-
bert Spencer and Benjamin Tucker (and he pays attention
to those even more obscure nineteenth century English
liberal anarchists, Auberon Herbert and Wordsworth Don-
isthorpe).  While so many writers tend to take Mill or
Bentham as paradigmatic representatives of liberalism it is
particularly refreshing to see such neglected, but important
representatives of the more radical (and in my view, more
viable) tradition within liberalism, being resurrected.

What is infuriating however, is that in spite of his intellec-
tual goal — a contemporary restatement of libertarianism
— in spite of his use of many interesting historical

sources, and in spite of occasional flashes of insight,
Hiskes manages to get into an appalling analytical mess.

I: What is Community?

Hiskes’ theme in Community Without Coercion is, while
accepting as the defining characteristics of libertarianism
the ultimate moral principle of the intrinsic value of the
individual, and the concept of free will and autonomy, to
demonstrate that “individualist political thought is a com-
munitarian as well as a libertarian doctrine” (p. 12, my
emphasis). He thus argues that “community” is also a
“cardinal ideal” of libertarianism, and that libertarianism
only has an “anticommunitarian appearance” (p. 14, my
emphasis).

What exactly does Hiskes mean by “community”?

He recognises that the term is indeed “a rather murky pol-
itical concept” (p. 21) with a profound “ideological cast”
(p. 21).  Thus, while the term “society” generally serves
well as the designation for the totality of human relation-
ships at the larger or “macro” level, “community” might
seem merely a useful designation for small distinguishable
groups “within” society (i.e., as in local “communities”,
villages, or communities of individuals practising a com-
mon trade, or sharing a particular characteristic or out-
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look).  But Hiskes himself, in considering the work of
both sociological theorists and socialist anarchists demon-
strates the way in which “community” shifts from being
merely a descriptive label into a normative, value laden
concept.

For example, in the more methodologically individualist
work of Robert MacIver1 community is used as the de-
scriptive term for subsets of interest relations or social
structures determined by such interests.  For Ferdinand
Tonnies,2 one of the founding fathers of sociology, com-
munity (gemeinschaft) eventually becomes, in Hiskes’
words, “a moral imperative to be concerned with one’s
neighbours” (p. 27).  Much the same attitude is (albeit
with less of Tonnies’ Germanic mystical holism) in Ray-
mond Plant’s work.3  In sum, as Hiskes puts it, in common
usage, “community denotes a moral commitment between
persons that transcends self-interest and is in no way re-
lated to it” (p. 41, my emphasis).

The political aspect of this usage becomes even clearer in
the work of socialist anarchists, with their myriad attacks
on “the pathology of privacy”, their militant anti-individ-
ualism and “communitarian” assertions.  Hiskes is quite
clear that in this common usage community as a concept
has moved from a “semantic meaning” — i.e., one which
strives for “clarity and eradication of emotive meaning” to
“poetic meaning” — i.e., one which strives for the “inclu-
sion of a moral perspective” (p. 53, quoting Joseph Gus-
field).  “Community” has, for much of academic
scholarship, as well as for partisan political movements,
become completely normative, an “object of quest”, a “re-
lationship” to be valued, a synonym for “caring”.4

II: Ethical Appeasement

One might think that the natural libertarian response to the
way in which “community” has been rendered into a parti-
san weasel word, yet another piece of conceptual camouf-
lage and propaganda for the brutalities and human
degradation of collectivism, altruism, and statism, would
be obvious.  It should be one of justifiably angry exposure
of such semantic dishonesty, and an analysis of the patho-
logical processes of what Oakeshott has so penetratingly
called the “militant anti-individual ... the individual man-
que”, the individual who seeks to escape the alleged
burdens of individuality, of personal responsibility and ef-
fort, for a realm of guaranteed “identity”, status and se-
curity.5

But this is not Hiskes’ response.  Why then does he want
to demonstrate the strikingly paradoxical view that norma-
tive “communitarianism”, “community of caring”, is a
constituent of libertarianism?  Fortunately he is quite can-
did in his intellectual motivation.  He makes it utterly
clear that he sees the success of libertarianism as depend-
ent upon a demonstration that “individualism place(s) a
high value on the achievement of true community even to
the point of individual sacrifice”! (p. 17)  In his view, “to
prove individualism capable of such community is to raise
its image considerably” (p. 55, my emphasis).  Indeed,
“the efficacy and moral acceptability of individualism as a
philosophy with wish to organise the contemporary politi-
cal world” (p. 17, my emphasis) is dependent for Hiskes
upon a demonstration of libertarianism’s alleged “com-
munitarianism”.  In other words, individualism can only

be made acceptable to Hiskes’s significant others (his fel-
low academics?) only if it ceases to be individualistic!

What is so striking, so paradoxical, and indeed, so produc-
tive of infuriating intellectual gyrations is thus Hiskes’
continuation of a formal avowal of libertarianism with an
adherence to values and ideas diametrically opposed to it.
He speaks about the alleged “harsh insistence [by liberta-
rians] on rights and nonviolation of the individual” (p.
142, my emphasis), as if it were the protection of individ-
ual freedom which constitutes “harshness”, rather than the
historical panoply of despotisms, statisms, dictatorships
and Gulags erected upon or justified by the myriad ideo-
logies of community and collectivism.  Referring to the
libertarian vision of a society based upon natural rights
Hiskes comments that “such a description of human rela-
tions admittedly does not ‘inspire’” (p. 136).

III: Co-operation Without Community

It is at this point that one really questions Hiskes’ degree
of acquaintance with libertarianism, either contemporary
or historical.  Indeed, one’s suspicions are raised some-
what by his comments that, in taking Spencer, Tucker and
Nozick as representative figures one “embrace(s) all signi-
ficant arguments presented today under the title of individ-
ualism” (p. 16).  A reading of the most influential
contemporary libertarian thinker, Ayn Rand, amazingly ab-
sent from the above troika would — even without accept-
ing her philosophy in full — certainly have helped clear
up some of his confusions regarding egoism.  It is particu-
larly striking how Hiskes implicitly seems to accept the
view of egoism and individualism as representing some
sort of endorsement of individual isolation, in which indi-
viduals have no interest in, or concern with, others, with
social relationships or with the “rights” of individual, per
se.

Individualism and the libertarian movement broadly con-
ceived has never had, in either analytical or normative
terms, any view of the individual as an “isolated monad”.
Individualism does not decry or disvalue social co-oper-
ation or social relationships.  What it holds is that such
co-operation and such relationships exist only for the sake
of the individual, not for the sake of some (non-existent)
entity or process (whether termed society, state, nation,
race, history etc).

As the contemporary libertarian philosopher Eric Mack
puts it, in his significantly titled essay “Society’s Foe”, the
essence of libertarianism holds to a:

[R]adical distinction between society, a complex net-
work of free relationships among individuals and
freely formed groups and the State, a coercive entity
that directs people’s actions, associations, and lives.6

The whole tradition of classical and free market econ-
omics is, of course, based on the analysis and advocacy of
the benefits of co-operation within the market.  As the free
market economist William Smart put it in 1906, it is pre-
cisely the free market which creates a society of “service
through Competition” where “we are all servants of each
other” in the process of production and trade.7  Indeed, as
one of the greatest French libertarian economists, Frederic
Bastiat put it in his essay “Justice and Fraternity”, it is
particularly ironic that those who call themselves “social-
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ists” are those who believe in the antagonism of human
interests, and the necessity of compulsory “artificial or-
ganisation”, while individualists support “the necessary
and progressive harmonization of man’s interests” within a
free society, the free market.8  Hiskes seems totally obli-
vious to such core values of libertarianism.  It is doubly
ironic that even the phrase “community without coercion”
can be found in one major libertarian work, Citadel Mar-
ket and Altar by Spencer Heath.  Heath’s book is in fact a
peaon of praise to the “socialization” of human energies
from their “pre” — actually “anti-social” condition of pre-
dation and conflict into the condition of “reciprocal volun-
tary services”.9  He explicitly defines “sociality” as that
nexus of relationships resulting from non-coercive market
exchanges:

The distinctively societal process is that of rationally,
or numerically balanced, free and reciprocal energy
transfers between and among members.  This is the
basic function or social metabolism whereby the so-
cietal life-form grows and is maintained ... In the
market we find the social institution by which in a
civilized community a substantial portion of the avail-
able population energy is transferred and transformed
into services and into realizations of the common will
and of individual desires.10

It is quite absurd for Hiskes to sound surprised when he
finds individualists like “Spencer, Donisthorpe and Her-
bert, recognize(ing) the need for communal arrangements
in human relations and ... vigorous in their support for the
goal of community.” (p. 68)  It is also confusing, for
Hiskes thus shifts into using the term in its analytical/se-
mantic, and not its normative/poetic sense.  In fact, Hiskes
repeatedly loses track of the specific meaning adhering to
the term community throughout the book.  At one moment
community is taken in its “poetic” sense (“real community
in the sense of caring”, ie the submission of the individual
to “society” and its alleged spokesmen), the next moment
he is referring to someone’s “propensity toward commu-
nalism” and “concern for community” merely because
they recognize (as how can they not!) the importance of
social co-operation.

IV: Co-operation Without Sacrifice

Also totally at variance with libertarianism is Hiskes’ ap-
parent belief that some sort of sacrifice is necessary for
the functioning of a free and as he terms it, “communal”
— society.  Hiskes seems to accept a portrayal of rights
which “stipulates the sacrifice of varying degrees of auton-
omy in order to provide for the social exercise of personal
rights and implies a need for interdependence as well as
interaction between persons” (p. 126).  Likewise, he seems
to believe that “community” must somehow necessitate
“sacrificing interests and possibly even rights for” (p.
142).  Hence he declares that “What must be provided,
then, if individualists like Nozick are to be shown as true
and sincere communitarians is a conception of rights and
interests that allows for the demands and sacrifices forced
upon them by communal relationships.” (p. 142).  In other
words, for libertarians to be recognised as caring and legit-
imate thinkers acceptable to statists and collectivists they
must abandon the libertarian defence of individual rights
and libertarianism itself!  Hiskes thus contrasts the view of

Spencer, Tucker and Nozick, that “the bottom line of co-
operation in the individualist society” is “the benefits to be
gained thereby for the individual who is concerned primar-
ily for his own welfare” (p. 146) with “the sacrifice of that
freedom, which is at times necessary for the advancement
of the ‘caring’ communal relation” (p. 146).

In fact, it is quite unclear from Hiskes exactly what these
“rights and interests” are that demand sacrifice, but the
question is beside the point.  In the libertarian view no
such sacrifices are necessary to preserve an individualist
order.  To quote Eric Mack once more:

Society is the exercising, and the modes and means of
exercising, individual rights.  In exercising these
rights people acquire and define property, enter into
contracts, and forge allocations of all sorts ... Individ-
uals may even create institutions designed to help
them to protect and exercise their Lockean rights [i.e.
life, liberty, and property].  But such institutions are,
at most, tools.  They are not needed to work any es-
sential transformation of the network of legitimate ac-
tions and relationships.  These institutions merely se-
cure freedom and peace by securing the natural rights
of individuals.11

V: The Self In Self-Interest

But perhaps the fundamental weakness of Hiskes’ analysis
lies in his constant, unexamined assumption regarding
human self-interest, the underlying equations of self-inter-
est/selfishness with human isolation, rapacity, indifference
to others or to their rights.  Here, of course, some sort of
acquaintance with the Aristotelian/Objectivist/Ethical Ego-
ist components of libertarianism — the approaches of Ayn
Rand and Murray Rothbard, the principal contemporary
exponents of libertarianism whose existence seems to have
escaped Hiskes’ attention — would have put Hiskes onto a
sounder path.  As Tibor Machan has put it, the concept of
self-interest is only meaningful in relation to a standard, “a
standard ... possible by reference to the kind of selfhood in
question”.12

While many exponents of statism and collectivism attempt
to use loaded concepts of human nature (in which selfish-
ness is equated with bestiality) and reflected visions of so-
ciety to posit inherent clashes between self-interest and
human co-operation, for ethical egoists in the Aristotelian
or objectivist mode there is no such clash — and hence no
need for alleged sacrifices.  As Erich Fromm — of all
people — put it, the confusion largely arose from “the
change from the objectivist into the erroneously subjectiv-
ist approach to self-interest.  Self-interest was no longer to
be determined by the nature of man and his needs; corre-
spondingly the notion that one could be mistaken about it
was relinquished and replaced by the idea that what a per-
son felt represented the interests of his self was necessarily
his true self-interest.”13

Ironically, just when one is beginning to totally despair of
Hiskes, he does seem to stumble upon this sort of insight.
In his final chapter he does recognize that we must not
ignore “the self in self-interest” (p. 159).  He thus declares
that “self-interest can be a moral motivation ... because of
a particular conception of the self by the self-interested
individual, the half of ‘self-interest’ usually ignored by
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political and ethical theorists.” (p. 158)  What he terms an
“objectivization of the self”, a full recognition of the re-
ality of other persons, hence results in an “individualist
community ... a possibility stemming solely from the ra-
tional pursuit of self-interest” (p. 167).  Hiskes concludes
that this sort of analysis demonstrates how “the normative
predicates of community can be extracted from the con-
cept of self-interest and those predicates translated into a
genuine concern for others that does not trounce upon the
basic individualist concern with the freedom to pursue in-
dividual self-interest” (p. 171).  Indeed, this is precisely
what Rand, Rothbard, Machan, and the other Aristotelian
libertarians do.  But for reasons better known to himself
Hiskes has chosen to ignore the work of such major liber-
tarian thinkers in favour of his own confused meanderings
and exercises in ethical and political appeasement.

Although, superficially at least Hiskes does seem event-
ually to arrive at a position akin to that of ethical ego-
ist/natural rights libertarians, his passage to this destination
is so wobbly and confused that one finds it hard to recom-
mend to anyone.  His constant and confusing usage of
“community” in different senses (one moment communita-
rian “caring”, the next as social co-operation), his equation
of humane behaviour with altruism (the doctrine that
moral actions must primarily serve others) do nothing but
to confuse the issues under discussion.  After repeated
comments about the necessity of “sacrifice”, in the final
chapter this theme is abruptly dropped to be replaced by a
whole new orientation (albeit basically correct in my
view) regarding true self-interest.  Moreover, it is surely
only adding confusion to confusion to equate the sort of
“community” (social order) that Hiskes apparently wants
with the tradition of “communitarianism” advocated by
both sociologists and various kinds of socialists, imbued
as it is with virulently anti-individualistic values.  It would
surely be wiser to abandon the term “community” to those
who have so thoroughly colonized it.  Co-operation, as
libertarians have repeatedly shown, requires none of the
compulsion, coercion, collectivism, or submersion of the
individual and his self-interest which the prophets of
“community” have for centuries so vigorously advocated.

In all, Hiskes’ book can only be judged, in my view, as a
most disappointing failure.  Confusion, rather than clarity,
abounds and what value accrues to the reader will come
more, I believe, from his own critical dissection of the text
than from the author’s analytical prowess.
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